MEMORANDUM
Date:
July 21, 2010

From:
Matt Keene, EPA; Lou Nadeau, Lauren Jankovic and Amy Stillings, ERG; and Jennifer Nash, Northeastern University

To:
Alison Keane and Steve Sides, American Coatings Association (ACA) and Barbara Bradshaw, Bradshaw Public Relations

CC: 
Abby Boudouris, OR DEQ

Re:
Suggestions for Survey Sampling and Implementation
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Bradshaw Public Relations has proposed to conduct two consumer surveys to gather information about awareness of PaintCare: one beginning August 9 and a second beginning September 20. During each survey round, a sample of 400 Oregonians will be administered a questionnaire and asked for basic demographic information including gender, age, and geographic region. Respondents will be sampled from the 18+ age group and from geographic regions proportional to population.
Paint Product Stewardship Initiative’s Evaluation Committee (Evaluation Committee), which includes representatives of state and local governments, US EPA, and supporting consultants, welcomes this opportunity to provide input to the survey design and questionnaire.  The planned consumer surveys will provide an excellent opportunity to collect valuable information about program impacts and contribute to PaintCare’s reporting obligation described in Section 6 of Oregon’s paint stewardship law.
  

Survey Sampling and Implementation

The Evaluation Committee suggests adjusting the timing of the data collection efforts.  The first survey should establish a baseline of consumer awareness of PaintCare as well as of certain behaviors (i.e., methods used by consumers to determine the appropriate amount of paint to purchase).  The second survey should allow estimation of changes in awareness and behaviors. Changes in awareness and behaviors are a very important aspect of program effectiveness. If these changes can be tied to messages, it should be possible to gauge the effectiveness of different outreach and education strategies.  The optimal approach would be to conduct the first survey in late August, 2010, and the second survey in March or April, 2011.  The survey could be repeated in future years to track further changes as part of PaintCare’s annual reporting requirement.

The length of time currently allotted between the two surveys is too short to capture consumer behavior change or even message retention; capturing message retention approximately six months later may be a superior indicator of retention than measuring retention after only 1 month. The proposed timing has the added advantage of positioning the second survey around “spring cleaning” when many people may be considering reducing their quantity of stored paint. Furthermore, if the purpose of the two data collections is to capture the extent to which the media campaign has “penetrated” the market, a survey done in late August would accomplish that goal.

The Bradshaw survey is proposing to collect information on respondent age, gender, and geographic region.  The Evaluation Committee suggests collecting respondent zip code, the additional precision of zip code over a four-region geographic categorization will support and enhance the GIS analytical work that will make up a part of the overall evaluation.
In terms of age groups targeted by the survey, we recommend that 25+ is a proper age group for this effort with the restriction that no more than some percentage (e.g., 25%) be among those that are 65+. Individuals between 18 and 25 years old have a fairly high rate of renting in terms of housing, and are less likely to considering painting projects for their living space. Targeting individuals 25+ will better capture the target audience of the program. Respondents 65+ represent a key target audience (i.e., they are likely to have significant amounts of paint from older paint projects), but they are also a group more likely to be at home for a survey. Thus we recommend limiting the proportion of respondents 65+ in the survey so that the group is not over-represented in the final data. 

The Evaluation Committee suggests some additional survey questions and question rewordings. The suggested questions, with the Evaluation Committee’s justification for considering each question, are described below. Each question is cross-referenced to the proposed question on the Bradshaw questionnaire that it is most closely related to and to a list of data needs identified by the Evaluation Committee (see Attachment A for a description of each data need). Additional justification for considering the suggested survey questions may be found in a memorandum dated April 15, 2010, entitled “Importance of collecting baseline data for the Oregon paint stewardship program” (see Attachment B).

The Evaluation Committee recognizes that the budget for the survey is limited and that this list of suggested questions exceeds the recommended number of items for the questionnaire. However, it is important to note that the average survey respondent (who is aware of some program elements and has not painted recently) would be asked about 9 questions. Respondents who are aware of all program elements and who have painted recently would be asked about 14 questions. Based on our professional experience with survey design and implementation, the suggested questionnaire would take less than 10 minutes to complete.
Additionally, analysis of the data collected through this survey instrument will benefit from the analytic experience of the Evaluation Committee and, when combined with information from collected under the full set of evaluation questions, will generate richer information on the effectiveness of the education and outreach approaches in driving consumer awareness and behavior.
Suggested Questions

We recommend that before undertaking the survey that Bradshaw test the questionnaire by administering it to about 10 Oregon residents.  The test will identify any questions that are unclear or misleading and confirm the amount of time required to complete the questionnaire.

Questions 1 to 7 will provide data to assess the impact of education and outreach materials developed by the pilot program on consumer awareness and behavior.  Answers to these questions will identify the types of messages that are most effective in raising awareness and changing consumer behavior. Information gathered through these questions will support the fine-tuning of education and outreach approaches in Oregon and other states adopting similar programs.

1. A recent OR state law provides for creation of a statewide paint recycling and stewardship program through an organization called PaintCare.  Have you ever heard advertisements or seen posters for PaintCare or PaintCare dot org? [Data need #1] [crosswalk to Bradshaw Q2 ]
Yes





Continue to question 2

No





Continue to question 6

Not sure/Don’t remember 


Continue to question 6

2. How did you hear about the program? [Data need #11] [crosswalk to Bradshaw Q5 ] [Check all that respondent offers but do not read]:  

Retail notices/Poster

Retail notices/Rack card

Retail employee

Media news announcement

Media advertising

Other

Don’t recall

3. This program, PaintCare, also distributes information on the types of paint products that may be recycled.  Have you seen information about the types of paint that are accepted for recycling? [crosswalk to Bradshaw Q2 ]


Yes





Continue to question 4



No





Skip to question 5



Not sure/Don’t remember

4. Based on the information you have seen, what types of paint products are accepted by the recycling program? [Check all that respondent offers but do not read]:  [Data need #2] [crosswalk to Bradshaw Q4 ]


Latex paint



Oil-based or alkyd paint



Architectural paint or house paint


Other (such as: paint thinners, aerosol and craft paints, caulking compounds, etc…)

5. PaintCare also distributes information about proper handling and disposal of leftover paint.  Have you seen  information about the proper handling and disposal of leftover paint?  [Data need #4]  [crosswalk to Bradshaw Q1]

Yes

No



Not sure/Don’t know

6. Oregon residents can drop off leftover paint at locations across the state.  Drop-off locations include community household waste collection sites and some retail stores. Have you ever seen a drop-off location or information about how to find a location near you? [Check all that respondent offers but do not read] [Data need #3] [crosswalk to Bradshaw Q4 ]

Yes, I have seen both


Yes, I have seen a drop-off location


Yes, I have seen information on how to find a location


No, I haven’t seen this information


No, I’m not aware of drop-off locations

7. Based on your experience with painting projects, what do you think is the best method for deciding how much paint to purchase? [Check all that respondent offers but do not read] [Data need #5] [crosswalk NA ]


Ask a store salesperson for assistance


Use an online paint calculator


Use an in-store paint calculator


Use instructions on the paint can


Estimate yourself using room measurements


Estimate yourself based on amount of paint purchased for last project


Other

Questions 8 through 15 address the paint purchasing, storage, disposal, and recycling practices of OR residents who have recently completed a painting project. The information collected in response to these questions will allow comparison of program message awareness between the general public and individuals who have recently completed a paint project, and the impact of program messages on consumer behavior. These questions provide specific information on amounts of leftover paint and consumer choice of leftover paint management. Additionally, questions 14 and 15 provide data on how convenient it is for consumers to drop off paint for recycling, which contributes to overall program performance.

8. In the past two years---since August, 2008---have you or a painting contractor you hired completed a painting project in your household or business? [Data needs #6-10 and 14] [crosswalk NA ]
Yes





Continue to question 9

No





Skip to question 16

9. (painter) Thinking of your most recent painting project, about how much paint was leftover? [Data need #6] [crosswalk NA ]
None, I used all the paint I purchased

Skip to question 16

Less than ½ gallon of paint


Continue to question 10


More than ½ gallon of paint



More than 1 gallon of paint



I don’t know/remember

10. (painter) Thinking of your most recent painting project, what did you do with the leftover paint? [Select one option, then continue to matched follow-up question]  [Data need #7] [crosswalk to Bradshaw Q1, Q2 ]
I used the leftover paint for touch-ups and/or another project 
Skip to question 16

I disposed of the paint
Continue to question 11

I stored the paint for later projects
Skip to question 12

I recycled or donated the paint
Skip to question 13



I don’t know/remember
Skip to question 16

11. (painter) How did you dispose of the leftover paint? [Check all that respondent offers but do not read]  [Data need #8] [crosswalk to Bradshaw Q1, Q2 ]
I took it to community household waste collection site

I put it in with my household garbage for regular trash collection

I dried it out and put it in my household garbage

I poured it into a drain

Other

I don’t know/remember




All, Skip to question 16

12. (painter) How did you store the leftover paint? [Check all that apply] [Data need #9] [crosswalk to Bradshaw Q1 ]
Can sealed with original lid

Can sealed with plastic wrap and original lid

On a shelf, out of reach of children and pets

On the floor

Other

I don’t know/remember




All, Skip to question 16

13. (painter) How did you recycle or donate your leftover paint? [Check all that respondent offers but do not read] [Data need #10] [crosswalk to Bradshaw Q4, Q2 ]
I returned it to the retailer



I took it to a paint recycling center

I took it to a Metro paint recycling center

I gave it to a friend or neighbor

I donated it to a charity

I don’t know/remember




All, continue to 14
14. (painter) About how far did you travel to drop-off paint for recycling or reuse? [Check all that respondent offers but do not read] [Data need #14] [crosswalk NA ]
Less than 1 mile

1 to 5 miles

5 to 10 miles

More than 10 miles




All, continue to 15

15. (painter) Did you make the trip exclusively to drop-off paint for recycling or did you combine the trip with other errands? [Check all that respondent offers but do not read] [Data need #14] [crosswalk NA]
Exclusively to drop-off paint for recycling

Combined with other errands

Don’t remember

Questions 16 and 17 directly address consumer awareness of the funding mechanism.

16. OR state law also establishes a fee to be added to all paint purchases.  Retailers began charging a fee of 35 cents to $1.60 depending on container size in July 2010. Were you aware that such a fee is added to paint purchases? [Data need #12] [crosswalk to Bradshaw Q7,Q8 ]

Yes




Continue to question 17


No




Skip to question 19


Not sure/don’t remember

Skip to question 19

17. Do you also recall hearing about the purpose of this fee and how the funds will be used? [Data need #12] [crosswalk to Bradshaw Q* ]

Yes






No






Not sure/don’t remember


Questions 18 and 19 address the impact of the fee assessment on consumer paint purchasing behavior. (Note: question 18 is worded differently to target respondents who have recently completed a painting project and who are aware of the fee).
18. (Respondents who answer YES to Questions 8 AND 16) When you purchased paint for your recent project, did the additional fee have any impact on the quantity of paint you purchased? [Check all that respondent offers but do not read]  [Data need #13] [crosswalk to Bradshaw Q8 ]

Yes, I purchased less paint


Yes, I purchased more paint


Yes, I decided not to paint right now


No, I purchased the same amount of paint

19. The fee is 35 cents to $1.60 depending on container size.  Do you think this additional fee will affect the way you purchase paint in the future? [Data need #13] [crosswalk to Bradshaw Q8 ]

Yes


No


Not sure

Attachment A

Data Needed from a Survey of Consumers to Evaluate the Oregon Pilot Paint Stewardship Program

	Data item needed
	Rationale/use
	Target population

	1. Awareness of the OR program
	Provides data on the extent to which OR residents are aware of the program.
	All OR residents.

	2. Awareness of the scope (e.g., products covered) by the program
	Provides information on OR residents’ awareness of what could be recycled under the program.
	All OR residents.

	3. Awareness of drop-off location sites
	Provides information on whether OR residents are aware of where they could go to drop off materials.
	All OR residents.

	4. Awareness of proper disposal and handling of leftover paint.
	Provides information on OR residents’ awareness of how to dispose of leftover paint. Ideally, the program should influence positive change in this between baseline and follow-up surveys.
	OR residents that are have painted recently or that are likely to paint in the future.

	5. Use of best practices for purchasing paint.
	Provides information on OR residents’ awareness of best practices for purchasing paint. Ideally, the program should influence positive change in this between baseline and follow-up surveys.
	OR residents that are have painted recently or that are likely to paint in the future.

	6. Amounts of paint leftover after painting projects.
	Provides information on the amount of paint that consumers have left over after projects. Ideally, the program should result in a reduction on this amount over time.
	OR residents that have painted recently.

	7. Use of leftover paint.
	Provides information on whether consumers use the paint they have left over following painting projects. 
	OR residents that have painted recently.

	8. Disposal practices.
	Provides information on how consumers dispose of paint following projects. Use of proper disposal methods should increase over time under the program.
	OR residents that have painted recently.

	9. Storage practices.
	Provides information on how consumers store paint that is left over. Use of proper storage should increase over time under the program.
	OR residents that have painted recently.

	10. Recycling practices.
	Provides information on how consumers recycle paint that is left over. Use of recycling should increased under the program.
	OR residents that have painted recently.

	11. Outreach/education messages seen/remembered by consumers.
	Provides information on the reach of the program’s education and outreach materials.
	All OR residents.

	12. Awareness of the fee added to paint purchases
	Provides information on whether or not consumers are aware of the fee that is added to paint purchases and the purpose/use of those funds.
	All OR residents and among OR residents that have painted recently.

	13. Reaction to the fee (behavioral)
	How consumers have reacted to the fee in terms of paint purchasing behavior.
	All OR residents and among OR residents that have painted recently.

	14. Distance traveled to drop-off paint.
	The distance traveled to drop-off sites for consumers who recycled paint, as well as whether or not those trips were combined with other “errands.”
	OR residents that have painted recently.


Attachment B

MEMORANDUM
Date:
April 5, 2010

From:
Matt Keene, EPA, Lou Nadeau and Amy Stillings, ERG, and Jennifer Nash, PSI

To:
OR Paint Stewardship Pilot Project Evaluation Committee, OR DEQ, American Coatings Association (ACA), and PaintCare

Re:
Importance of collecting baseline data for the Oregon paint stewardship program
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Accurate and reliable baseline data and information will be essential to assessing the impact of OR paint stewardship program. Programs such as the OR pilot are developed and implemented in response to situations where change is needed. In the case of paint, this involves reducing the amount of paint entering the waste stream, increasing the amount of paint that is recycled once in the waste stream, and changing consumers’ behaviors in their purchases, storage, and disposal of paint products. 

The law implementing the OR program calls for “an evaluation of the methods used to disseminate ... [educational] materials and assessment of the effectiveness of the education and outreach, including levels of waste prevention and reuse.” The role of evaluation is to measure the extent to which changes occur and, ideally, why those changes occurred. Baseline data measure the situation before a program is implemented. If there are no baseline data, then assessing whether a change has occurred is impossible. Specifically, if we don’t know where we started from, how can we assess whether paint disposal and recycling situation in OR is significantly better, marginally better, or worse than before the program? In relation to the OR paint stewardship program, not having baseline data and information will preclude us from fulfilling the mandate to evaluate and assess program outcomes put forth in the law. 

The complexity of the OR paint program also makes baseline data essential. Specifically, both increases and decreases in the amount of paint recycled as part of the program could be viewed as a success. Increased recycling could indicate that the program has been successful at convincing consumers to bring in unused paint. However, a decrease in recycling could indicate that the program has been effective at convincing consumers to purchase less paint in planning their projects. Without baseline data on current practices, changes in paint recycling (or even in amounts properly disposed) cannot be assessed.

The survey work that is being contemplated by ACA (and Bradshaw) offers an excellent opportunity to collect baseline information on a number of consumer practices, including:

· Amounts of paint that consumers currently:

· Dispose of properly,

· Dispose of improperly,

· Store in their homes, and

· Have left over following paint projects.

· Awareness of

· Appropriate amounts of paint to purchase 

· Paint recycling options,

· Proper paint disposal methods,

· Proper paint storage,

· Performance of recycled paint,

· Availability of recycled paint.

Gauging how well the program has affected each of these factors will provide important information on the program’s success. In order to assess these, baseline data are needed. We encourage ACA and Bradshaw to take advantage of this opportunity to collect the baseline data necessary to make evaluation possible.  The evaluation committee is available to help develop questions to establish baseline information.

� Section 6 of Oregon’s paint stewardship law describes PaintCare’s reporting requirements.  Portions relevant to this data collection effort are highlighted:





“No later than September 1, 2011, and by September 1 of each subsequent year, a stewardship organization must submit a report to the Director of the Department of Environmental Quality describing the architectural paint stewardship pilot program …  At a minimum, the report must contain:


A description of the methods used to collect, transport, recycle, and process post-consumer architectural paint in this state;


The volume and type of post-consumer architectural paint collected in all regions of this state;


The volume of post-consumer architectural paint collected in this state by method of disposition, including reuse, recycling, energy recovery and disposal;


An independent financial audit of the program;


A description of program costs;


An evaluation of the program’s funding mechanism;


Samples of educational materials provided to consumers of architectural paint, and evaluation of the methods used to disseminate those materials and an assessment of the effectiveness of the education and outreach, including levels of waste prevention and reuse; and An analysis of the environmental costs and benefits of collecting and recycling latex paint.
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